

**Sexual Exploitation of Children in Cambodia**  
**Submission**  
**9 July 2018**

for the Universal Periodic Review of the human rights situation in Cambodia

to the **Human Rights Council**  
32nd Session (January-February 2019)  
UPR third cycle 2017 – 2021



#### **APLE Cambodia**

Executive Director: Mr. Seila Samleang

Address: Phnom Penh, Cambodia

Email: [director@aplecambodia.org](mailto:director@aplecambodia.org)

Skype: Seila.Samleang

Telephone: +855 (0)23 996 351

Cell: +855 (0)17 777 669

Site: [www.aplecambodia.org](http://www.aplecambodia.org)

Facebook: /aplecambodia.org

Twitter: @aple\_cambodia

*APLE Cambodia strengthens national social and legal mechanisms for the protection of children at risk of, or affected by, child sexual abuse or exploitation with the goal to create a community with robust social and legal justice in which all children are safe from child sexual abuse and exploitation. Currently, APLE runs four programs: Criminal Justice Development, Court Support, Community Engagement, and Research & Advocacy.*



#### **ECPAT International**

Special consultative status

Executive Director: Ms. Dorothy Rozga

Address: 328/1 Phayathai Road, Ratchathewi, Bangkok 10400, Thailand

Phone: +66 2 215 3388

Email: [info@ecpat.org](mailto:info@ecpat.org)

Website: [www.ecpat.org](http://www.ecpat.org)

*ECPAT International is a global network of civil society organisations working for the eradication of all forms of sexual exploitation of children. For the past 26 years, ECPAT has acted as the international watchdog, monitoring States' response to sexual exploitation of children, and advocating for robust international measures to protect children from sexual exploitation. ECPAT International currently has 104 network members operating in 93 countries.*

## Justification for Submission

1. The present submission is an update to review the progress that has been made by the Government of Cambodia (GoC) to end sexual exploitation of children (SEC) and assess the level of implementation of the UPR recommendations, pertaining to SEC, made in 2014.<sup>1</sup> New recommendations to end SEC in Cambodia will be made. The recommendations made in this report are in line with the commitment made by the GoC to eliminate all forms of violence against children, including sexual abuse and exploitation with the adoption of the 2030 agenda for Sustainable Development in 2015.<sup>2</sup>
2. The content of this report is mostly based on ECPAT's research and the work experience and research of APLE Cambodia in the period 2014 to 2018.
3. The scope of this report is limited to SEC and its different manifestations, including exploitation of children in prostitution,<sup>3</sup> online child sexual exploitation ('OCSE'), child sexual abuse materials ('CSAM'),<sup>4</sup> trafficking of children for sexual purposes, sexual exploitation of children in the context of travel and tourism ('SECTT')<sup>5</sup> and child, early and forced marriage ('CEFM').

## Current status and developments of sexual exploitation of children in Cambodia

4. The Kingdom of Cambodia is a Southeast Asian country, located in the Greater Mekong Sub-region. Cambodia is a constitutional monarchy, with a population of over 16 million inhabitants.<sup>6</sup> Following two decades of strong economic growth, Cambodia has reached the lower middle-income status in 2015, with a GDP per capita of 1,070 USdollars in 2016.<sup>7</sup> In 2014, the poverty rate reached 13.5%.<sup>8</sup> In terms of Human Development, Cambodia ranks 143<sup>th</sup> out of 188 countries, which places Cambodia in the lower quartile of countries considered to have "Medium Human Development."<sup>9</sup>
5. According to Cambodian national legislation, a child is "a person under the age of eighteen."<sup>10</sup> Children represent 36% of the population (5,854,000).<sup>11</sup> Although the primary school enrolment rates are high (95% in 2016),<sup>12</sup> many children from poor rural families, ethnic communities and those with disabilities do not complete primary school.<sup>13</sup> Moreover, even though the general minimum age of work is 15 years,<sup>14</sup> or 12 years old for light work activities<sup>15</sup> and 18 years old for hazardous work, children often leave school to help their families, or combine school with other activities to contribute to the family's income. UNICEF estimates that one in ten children are engaged in child labour, including in the worst forms of child labour such as sexual exploitation.<sup>16</sup> The age of consent is 15 years and the age of marriage is 18 years for boys and girls, or 16 years with parental consent for both genders.<sup>17</sup> Birth registration rate in Cambodia is only 73%.<sup>18</sup>
6. Cambodia's child protection and welfare services remain weak, understaffed and lack funds. Such gaps in welfare services and in poverty levels can lead parents to resort to alternative measures such as unsafe migration, abandonment or placement of children in residential care.<sup>19</sup> Approximately three in four children living in residential care institutions have at least one parent who is known to be alive.<sup>20</sup> Lack of family and social support increases the risk for children to end up living and working on the streets, exposing them to sexual abuse and exploitation, trafficking, dangerous child labour. Moreover, the Government's budget to monitor alternative care institutions is still insufficient, leaving children at risk of suffering from unsafe and unhealthy conditions and, being exposed to sexual exploitation.<sup>21</sup>
7. The demand for virgin girls in Cambodia is a big business that thrives due to cultural myths.<sup>22</sup> Girls who have been abused, exploited or raped for their virginity will often not disclose it. Indeed, expectations of female chastity in Cambodia are revered and have been translated into a code of conduct and obedience known as *chbab srey* ('women's law').<sup>23</sup> A different problem can exist for boys. The sexual exploitation of boys is often little understood and goes ignored. Social and cultural norms assume boys to be strong, powerful and invulnerable.<sup>24</sup> Yet, boys

who have been sexually abused/exploited experience high levels of trauma, shame and a loss of honour, fears of others finding out and attaching homophobic labels that clearly have a profound impact on their self-esteem. Moreover, what little attention boys have received, often portrayed them as the exploiters, or willing participants, and not as victims of sexual exploitation. Therefore, the sexual exploitation of boys has been a difficult reality to recognise.<sup>25</sup>

8. Prostitution, although prohibited by law, is prevalent all over the country and especially in the tourist hotspots of Siem Reap, the capital of Phnom Penh and Sihanoukville.<sup>26</sup> Recently prostitution is becoming more prevalent in increasingly popular tourist destinations such as Kep, Kampot, Koh Kong, Battambang and Rattanak Kiri. The situation of prostitution and SEC in Sihanoukville is closely linked to the large influx of Chinese population and businesses. Exploitation of children in prostitution usually occurs within one of two categories: establishment-based sexual exploitation of children or street-based sexual exploitation.
9. Cambodia is a source, transit and destination country for children victims of trafficking. Trafficking for sexual exploitation occurs primarily from Cambodia to Thailand and Vietnam, from Vietnam to Cambodia, where children are exploited in brothels, beer gardens, massage parlours, karaoke and other venues. The trafficking of young ethnic Vietnamese girls to Phnom Penh, Sihanoukville or Siem Reap for the purpose of sexual exploitation is an increasing problem.<sup>27</sup> Children of Vietnamese origin have no access to birth registration or identity documents and are therefore not recognised as citizens, which leads them to live in poor and segregated conditions, making them increasingly vulnerable to trafficking and exploitation.<sup>28</sup> Although international attention focuses more on girls, young Cambodian boys are also vulnerable to sexual trafficking and abuse.<sup>29</sup>
10. Internet usage and connectivity has rapidly grown in Cambodia. Internet users represent 4.1 million or 25% of the total population<sup>30</sup> and mobile connections represent 25.8 million or around 165% of the total population.<sup>31</sup> Although the country benefits greatly from this technology, the latter has also been used for illegal activities, particularly accessing and distributing child sexual abuse materials, which result in child sexual abuse and exploitation online. A survey by UNICEF on Cambodia in 2013 reported that almost 1 in 10 females and males in the respondent group aged between 13 and 17 have already been upset by someone speaking or writing sexual things to them. Just under half of males aged 13 to 17 reported being forced by someone to watch sex photos or videos against their will.<sup>32</sup>
11. Online child exploitation in Cambodia is a growing concern, but there is to date no dedicated research and few resources on the issue, making it harder to combat. With the support of Terre des Hommes Netherlands and Save the Children, APLE Cambodia is currently conducting an analytical study on OCSE in Cambodia, in order to make evidence based recommendations and help in the development of a National Plan of Action to fight against OSCE.<sup>33</sup> OCSE is often associated with the sexual exploitation of children in travel and tourism. Cases of child sex exploitation by foreigners show that offenders were often also convicted for producing and distributing child sexual exploitation material.<sup>34</sup>
12. Cambodia is unfortunately targeted as a key destination for SECTT. This is in part due to the low costs of travel to Cambodia and the poverty that affects the local population. In particular, Special Economic and Free Trade Zones (FTZ)<sup>35</sup> have been identified as hotspots for child sexual exploitation and trafficking.<sup>36</sup> Indeed, the promise of economic opportunities within these areas have made them destinations particularly attractive to children and families from poor regions throughout Cambodia. SECTT in the region appears to be dominated by Asian men, and especially Chinese tourists,<sup>37</sup> even though the focus of the media and child protection efforts has long been on western tourists.
13. Cambodia has also been a particular destination for 'orphanage tourism'. According to the Global Study on Sexual Exploitation of Children in Travel and Tourism, increased tourist interest in volunteering during their stay has inspired some orphanages to encourage poor families to hand over their children for care, in order to offer more 'volun-tourism' opportunities to tourists.<sup>38</sup> According to UNICEF, the number of orphanages doubled between 2009 and 2014 in Cambodia, even though the number of orphans has decreased. In 2014, a government

inspection found that 70 percent of 12,000 orphans living in state and private care institutions still had parents or other relatives. They are exploited to raise money by soliciting donations from the ‘volun-tourists’.<sup>39</sup>

14. Child marriage in Cambodia is, despite regulation, occurring on a broad scale, especially in the rural areas. A report by UNICEF shows that 2% of children in Cambodia are married before the age of 15, while 19% are married before the age of 18.<sup>40</sup> In Cambodia, CEFM manifests itself in other harmful ways, such as the trafficking of child brides from Cambodia’s rural areas to South Korea or China.<sup>41</sup>

## **General measures of implementation**

### *National Action Plans and overall Strategies*

15. The National Plan of Action (NPA) on the Suppression of Human Trafficking, Smuggling, Labour, and Sexual Exploitation (2014-2018) was launched in 2015. It aims to coordinate efforts to prevent and eliminate all forms of human trafficking by improving prevention, victim protection, law enforcement and criminal justice responses, and by strengthening international cooperation. The new guidelines on forms and procedures for identification of victims of human trafficking was put in place in 2015 with the goal to improve appropriate services to victims of human trafficking.<sup>42</sup> It also aims to provide assistance to victims depending on age and gender.<sup>43</sup> The National Committee for Counter Trafficking in Persons (NCCT) is currently working to develop the new NPA for the next 5 year period (2019 – 2023).
16. In the country's last UPR in 2014, Indonesia and Iraq recommended to the GoC to strengthen the protection of the rights of the child through the implementation of the new draft of the national plan to eliminate the worst forms of child labour for the period 2013–2018.<sup>44</sup> In 2016, the GoC implemented the new NPA on the Elimination of the Worst Forms of Child Labour by 2016 (2012-2017). It aims to adopt an integrated, cross-sectoral approach to child labour reduction.<sup>45</sup> No information can be find about the drafting of a new national plan of action.
17. The Ministry of Women’s Affairs, with the support of UNICEF is currently developing the Provincial Action Plan to Prevent Child Marriage and Teenage Pregnancy for Ratanakiri province. Activities delivered will aim at reducing child marriage and promoting safe behaviours among adolescents.<sup>46</sup>
18. Finally, a National Plan of Action for Child Development 2016-2018 was launched in January 2016. In August 2017, the CNCC organised a national workshop at the Ministry of Interior to promote the implementation of the NPA for Child Development among relevant government officials and to request the establishment of a working group for children with the Ministry of Interior. The NPA was being promoted at national and sub-national levels, and the CNCC has been able to mainstream the NPA into 9 ministries and 3 provinces.<sup>47</sup>

### **Recommendations for the GoC to:**

- Include trafficking of children with the purpose of sexual exploitation in the new National Plan of Action Suppression of Human Trafficking, Smuggling, Labour, and Sexual Exploitation;
- Establish a new National Plan of Action (NPA) on the Elimination of the Worst Forms of Child Labour to include all manifestations of sexual exploitation of children;
- Develop a Provincial Action Plan to Prevent Child Marriage and Teenage Pregnancy in all the provinces in Cambodia;
- Ensure and allocate sufficient budget for the dissemination, implementation, monitoring and evaluation of all National Plans of Action;
- Establish a data-gathering system to evaluate the extent and severity of SEC in Cambodia.

### *Coordination and Evaluation*

19. The government established different mechanisms in order to coordinate its efforts on fighting SEC.

20. The National Committee for Counter Trafficking in Persons addresses, at a national level, human trafficking issues, including child trafficking and sexual exploitation, through the coordination of actions of and mobilisation of resources from different actors and the gathering of information for monitoring, evaluation and learning.<sup>48</sup>
21. The National Anti-Human Trafficking and Juvenile Protection Police established units to fight against SEC and all its manifestations, within all the territory. However, those units still lack of resources and coordination in order to strengthen the capacity of the police to detect and prevent child abuse.<sup>49</sup>
22. The Cambodian National Council for Children (CNCC) is a national coordination mechanism attached to the Ministry of Social Affairs, Veterans and Youth Rehabilitation. Its key function is for the implementation, monitoring and evaluation of all child right policies and programmes related to Cambodian children. However, it lacks the necessary human, technical and financial resources to fulfil its role.<sup>50</sup> The Committee on the Rights of the Child expressed its concerns in 2015 that the coordinating functions of the CNCC and the National Committee for Counter Trafficking overlap, therefore undermining the capacity of Cambodia to effectively implement the OPSC.<sup>51</sup>
23. Commune Committees for Women and Children (CCWC) were established across the country to ensure child protection at the local level, although they are often unclear on their roles and responsibilities. They lack adequate funding to fulfil their mandates and have limited capacity in designing budget plans or expertise to identify the most vulnerable children in their Commune.<sup>52</sup>
24. The Ministry of Tourism is entrusted with the power to manage and control the tourism sector.<sup>53</sup> Despite some measures taken to prevent and protect children from SECTT (training on and promotion of the Law on Tourism, plus a research study on SECTT), its mandate in fighting SECTT is restricted.<sup>54</sup>
25. To tackle OCSE and prosecute offenders, Cambodia has established an Information and Technology Office under the Anti-Human Trafficking and Juvenile Protection Department and an Anti-Cyber Crime Unit under the Criminal Investigation Department.<sup>55</sup> The Anti-Cyber Crime Unit is currently assisting to draft a new Law on Cybercrime, consulting international experts.
26. There are many examples of cooperation between the Government and the NGO sector. For example, the Counter Trafficking in Persons Program (CTIPII) is a four-year USAID-funded project (2011-2015) to fight human trafficking and labour exploitation in Cambodia. It was implemented by Winrock International together with the government and non-governmental partners. It aimed to improve the Government and civil society's coordination and capacity to combat all forms of human trafficking, including the trafficking of children for sexual purposes.<sup>56</sup> However, NGOs still have limited input into the development of strategies, policies or mechanisms to combat SEC despite their essential role and expertise in promoting and protecting children's rights.<sup>57</sup>

#### **Recommendations for the GoC to:**

- Provide more resources and establish clear functions to the Anti Human Trafficking and Juvenile Protection Units to coordinate the actions to end SEC and cover areas covered by the OPSC;
- Develop a monitoring system with participation of all stakeholders and measure achievements on set indicators to combat SEC;
- Strengthen coordination and cooperation between the various government ministries, departments and agencies working in the areas covered by the OPSC, especially to avoid any potential overlap or gaps. Specifically coordination between law enforcement, judiciary and social services;
- Ensure active and meaningful consultation with the civil society in the development of mechanisms, strategies and budgets of service delivery for children as well as their implementation.

## Legislative framework

27. Cambodia's Law on Suppression of Human Trafficking and Sexual Exploitation of 2008 (TIPSE Law) provides a comprehensive definition of the **exploitation of children in prostitution**.<sup>58</sup> 'Child prostitution' is defined as "having sexual intercourse or other sexual conduct of all kinds between a minor and another person in exchange for anything of value".<sup>59</sup> This definition is fully compliant with article 2 of the OPSC. Moreover, the criminalisation of 'child prostitution' is far-reaching as the element of the offence relating to the "exchange for anything of value" includes the provision or promise of provision of anything of value, either to the child or an intermediary, a parent, a guardian or any other person who keeps the child under his or her supervision or control.<sup>60</sup> Penalties for the 'purchase of child prostitution' under the TIPSE Law are 2 to 5 years imprisonment when the child is 15 years old or older, and 7 to 15 years imprisonment when the child is under 15 years old. The TIPSE Law criminalises other offences relating to exploitation in prostitution, including the procurement of prostitution, management of a prostitution establishment and the provision of premises for the exploitation of children in prostitution. The Law explicitly exempts children from criminal responsibility and punishment for prostitution related offences (e.g. solicitation).<sup>61</sup> Children exploited in prostitution are considered by law to be victims and not offenders. It seems that the Cambodian laws comply with the international standards. However, in the last country's UPR, Portugal and Belgium suggested the GoC to fully implement its laws against the sexual exploitation of children.<sup>62</sup>
28. In the last country's UPR, the States of Ecuador, Germany and Nicaragua recommended the GoC to take the necessary measures to combat child trafficking.<sup>63</sup>
29. The GoC has adopted separate legislations specific to **child trafficking**, including trafficking of children for sexual purposes, and adopted legal provisions that include a comprehensive definition of child trafficking in compliance with the Palermo Protocol and the ASEAN Convention Against Trafficking in Persons, Especially Women and Children. The TIPSE Law expressly addresses trafficking offences in 12 of its 30 articles. It prohibits all forms of trafficking and entails sentences of 7 to 15 years, and up to 20 years for aggravating circumstances, for sex and labour trafficking. However, gaps remain in the Law. Under Article 12, the recruitment of children for the purpose of exploitation is unlawful only if it is done by means of deception, abuse of power, confinement, force, threat or any coercive means.<sup>64</sup> This is not consistent with Article 3 of the Palermo Protocol, which criminalises the recruitment of children for the purpose of exploitation, regardless of the means used.
30. The TIPSE Law also condemns the '**sale of a person**' defined as the "unlawful delivery of the control over a person to another, or the unlawful receipt of the control over a person from another, in exchange for anything of value including any services and persons".<sup>65</sup> Article 12 adds "the act of unlawful recruitment in this law shall mean to induce, hire or employ a person to engage in any form of exploitation with the use of deception, abuse of power, confinement, force, threat or any coercive means". This definition is not compliant with the OPSC and the Committee on the Rights of the Child expressed its concerns in 2015 stating that an element of force or other forms of coercion, such as the use of deception, abuse of power, confinement or threat, shall not be required.<sup>66</sup>
31. The criminal provisions related to **online child sexual exploitation** are prescribed in the Law on Suppression of Human Trafficking and Sexual Exploitation. Article 40 defines 'child pornography' as "a visible material such as a photograph or videotape, including a material in electronic form, depicting a minor's naked figure which excites or stimulates sexual desire".<sup>67</sup> According to the explanatory note from the Ministry of Justice, such 'visible material' include photographs, drawings, texts, videos and movies in any physical or electronic form, and may also contain audio content that is pornographic in nature.<sup>68</sup> This definition is still only partially compliant with the OPSC as it fails to provide a comprehensive definition of 'child pornography'. The law does not include in the definition images of the sexual parts of a child's body for primarily sexual purposes, nor does it cover child sexual abuse/exploitation material

in the form of audio or written materials.<sup>69</sup> Moreover, the law is unclear concerning virtual child sexual abuse images.<sup>70</sup>

32. Under the TIPSE Law, making **CSAM** available by distributing, selling, leasing, displaying, projecting or presenting it in a public place is punishable with imprisonment from 2 to 5 years and a fine from 4,000,000 to 10,000,000 riel (1,000 to 2,500 USD). Possessing, transporting, importing or exporting CSAM for the same purpose is liable to the same penalty, whereas producing CSAM carries an offence punishable by 5 to 10 years (10 to 20 years when the material is produced in order to make it available).<sup>71</sup> However, the TIPSE Law does not contain any provision criminalising the basic offence of possessing 'child pornography' without the intent to distribute.<sup>72</sup> Despite not being required by the OPSC, adoption of such a provision was highly recommended by the Committee on the Rights of the Child.<sup>73</sup> Likewise, article 41 of the TIPSE Law does not address the distribution, sale, lease, displaying, projection or presentation of CSAM in private places, nor the intentional consumption, access and viewing of such materials through the use of communication and information technologies. Finally, the law does not prohibit the online solicitation of children for sexual purposes, 'online grooming', which creates a major legal gap due to the growing risk of OCSE in Cambodia. The Cambodian Government is currently examining the draft of a cybercrime law, which would address not only the offence of 'online grooming', but also the issue of CSAM, by criminalising the possession of CSAM in a computer system or on a computer-data storage medium.<sup>74</sup> Finally, Cambodia has no laws, policies or practices requiring Internet Service Providers to report cases of CSAM and provide related material to law enforcement<sup>75</sup>, except where required by court order.
33. Cambodian law does not contain provisions defining or explicitly criminalising **SECTT**. Administrative laws can be of some relevance in the fight against SECTT.<sup>76</sup> As such, the 2009 Law on Tourism stipulates that tourists or travellers who partake in activities related to sexual human trafficking and confinement, child trafficking and sexual exploitation/prostitution, disseminations of pornographic pictures and materials, shall be "subject to a nullification of entry-visa and shall be expelled or may be banned on staying the Kingdom of Cambodia for a specified period of time not exceeding five years or permanently".<sup>77</sup> The Law also prohibits minors to enter premises of adult entertainment sites and, requires managers of adult entertainment centres to ban and take reasonable measures to ensure that no minors are present in the premises.<sup>78</sup>
34. In the last country's UPR, no recommendations have been done regarding **child early and forced marriage**. Cambodian law forbids child marriages, setting the minimum age for marriage without parental consent at 18, and the legal age for marriage with parental consent at 16 for both genders.<sup>79</sup> Nowadays in Cambodia, 19% of girls are married before the age of 18 and 2% before the age of 15.<sup>80</sup>

#### **Recommendations for the GoC to:**

- Criminalise the recruitment of children for the purpose of exploitation and the 'sale of a person' by any means;
- Include in the TIPSE Law or the Law on Cybercrime the definition of 'images of the sexual parts of a child's body for primarily sexual purposes', the notion of CSAM in the form of audio, virtual and written materials;
- Criminalise the possessing of 'child pornography' without the intend to distribute it, 'online grooming';
- Establish a legal obligation for Internet Service Providers (ISP) to report, remove or block access to websites or online contents where sexual abuse materials representing children are available;
- Provide a legal definition and criminalise SECTT;
- Fulfil gaps in the existing legislations or create new laws that comprehensively address protection of victims of SEC/SECTT;

- Establish procedures and specify the authority for reporting of CSAM on online child sexual exploitation complaints.
- Harmonise national, regional and international laws on SEC/SECTT;
- Ensure full implementation of the TIPSE Law, the law against child marriage and the other related laws in force.

## Prevention

35. The GoC has been active in implementing activities related to child protection including the prevention of sexual exploitation of children in Cambodia, however an overall national strategy on prevention is missing.
36. The Ministry of Education, Youth and Sports has integrated the Convention on the Rights of the Child into school curricula, disseminated preventive measures and a plan against human trafficking to students at schools and universities. It also implemented a programme that monitors the safety of children at school and another one that educates communities in order to enhance their understanding, vigilance and protection of children from trafficking. Simultaneously, the Ministry of Social Affairs, Veterans and Youth Rehabilitation (MoSAVY) disseminated the Convention into the social work training curriculum.<sup>81</sup> Training activities have been carried out on the prevention and fight against the trafficking of children: technical training for law enforcement officers about investigation, prosecution and sentencing techniques, training to capital and provincial public officials to raise awareness on the strategies to prevent and combat the trafficking of children, organisation of public forums in the capital and provinces to raise public awareness about the law.<sup>82</sup> However, not all offences relating to SEC are covered by these training activities and only a limited number of trained social workers carry out preventive activities at the communal and local levels.<sup>83</sup>
37. Civil society has also widely contributed to the efforts made to prevent SEC. The Cambodia Against Child Trafficking Coalition (Cambodia-Acts) is a network of 14 Cambodian NGOs working together to fight child trafficking, child exploitation and sexual abuse in provinces and municipalities across the country. Another example is APLE which provided trainings with an emphasis on SEC and SECTT, focusing particularly on grooming techniques, victim identification and investigation of SEC, to about 4,000 people including children, parents, local authorities, carers, NGO staff, law enforcement, etc.<sup>84</sup> ECPAT Cambodia<sup>85</sup> played also an important role in the prevention of SEC and worked in 19 capitals and provinces. It ran programmes and activities on human trafficking prevention through awareness raising, provision of vocational training, informal education to child victims and vulnerable children.<sup>86</sup> Efforts were made to involve the tourism industry e.g. through the Child Safe Tourism Campaign supported by Friends International and APLE. MOEYS has participated in meetings to help develop messaging.
38. However, despite an increasing number of initiatives, preventive measures remain inadequate and scattered. The CRC Committee expressed its concerns in 2015 that the underlying root causes and contributing factors leading to vulnerability to sexual exploitation are not sufficiently addressed.<sup>87</sup> Several manifestations of SEC are still not specifically targeted by prevention strategies, such as CSAM, OCSE, and the exploitation of boys in prostitution. The sale of virgins is a crime that requires specific research and preventive measures.<sup>88</sup> Lastly, most awareness raising campaigns, especially addressing SECTT, have been mainly implemented in cities only, even though the phenomenon is growing in rural areas as well.<sup>89</sup>
39. Regarding youth participation, the Cambodian National Council for Children, although not composed of children, is a coordinating body that provides comments to the Government on work related to child survival, development, protection, promotion of welfare and child participation in implementing action plans relating to the implementation of the Convention on the Rights of the Child.<sup>90</sup> Since 2013, the CNCC has involved child representatives in the preparation of the annual forum for policy-makers on International Children's Day. The CNCC consulted children in the development of relevant policies, such as the 2014 Decision on

Guidelines for Applying Child Participation. Various NGOs established monitoring mechanisms, children's councils and clubs and, organised workshops to raise awareness and take action on children's rights including SEC.<sup>91,92,93</sup>

#### **Recommendations for the GoC to:**

- Develop an overall national prevention strategy to prevent trafficking and all manifestations of SEC;
- Continue raising public awareness about SEC and all its manifestations and the sanctions on the crime through campaigns, trainings activities, workshops and social media;
- Continue investing in child empowering prevention programmes on SEC, included in the standard school curricula, and to address its root causes and multiple vulnerabilities that endanger children, families and communities;
- Promote child protective social norms through community development projects, and the media, including social networks;
- Invest in a public education programme to raise awareness on online behaviour and safety, knowledge and reporting of online child sexual exploitation and abuse offences;
- Enhance the implementation of the regulatory framework and take all legislative, administrative, social and other measures necessary to prevent and eliminate child sex tourism;
- Ensure that the child's voice is heard and taken into consideration in all legal and social proceedings affecting the child;
- Establish a sex offenders' register to ensure the activities of offenders are monitored/restricted and the possibility for interaction with children is reduced and, use the Interpol's Green Notice system in order to warn other member states if a known child-sex offender is travelling to their territory.

#### **Protection of the rights of child victims**

40. In the last country's UPR, Belgium recommended to the GoC to protect children in rehabilitation centres and youth centres from torture and ill-treatment.<sup>94</sup>
41. In order to improve investigation and prosecution of SEC cases, the GoC developed several databases to gather information on sexual abuse, sexual exploitation and trafficking cases. However, these databases not only tend to focus primarily on trafficking, but are also insufficiently linked to each other and are not accessible at the provincial and municipal levels.<sup>95</sup> The total number of violations related to SEC and data on the number of prosecutions and investigations is unknown. The GoC doesn't have a comprehensive system in place to collect and report data on SEC, which greatly limits its capacity to assess, monitor and prevent SEC offences.
42. Law enforcement also lacks the financial resources to conduct investigations.<sup>96</sup> This greatly restrains the reach of law enforcement and only a small number of victims are identified. The low quality of investigations is due to multiple factors. First, police officers are not paid a reasonable salary, inducing a negative impact on the willingness of the police to investigate. This is especially the case in rural areas.<sup>97</sup> Furthermore, police officers lack the knowledge, skills, equipment and operational budget to conduct high-quality investigations. This is especially the case for SECTT, CSAM and OCSE-related cases which require intensive investigations.<sup>98</sup>
43. There is also a need to enable law enforcement to use undercover investigative techniques to investigate SECTT and OSCE cases which will reduce the reliance on victims' statements throughout the investigation and prosecution process. Furthermore, it will also help to prevent crimes. Thus far law enforcement has been reactive and can often only intervene after a crime has been committed.

44. NGOs work side-by-side with the Cambodian police to train and share up-to-date investigative techniques on how to handle sensitive situations, such as child grooming and child abuse materials online. NGOs such as APLE Cambodia also provide a training of trainers (ToT) to maximise sustainability and disperse knowledge further.<sup>99</sup> In March 2017, a comprehensive training programme to strengthen understanding of the essentials of cybercrime investigation has been conducted by UNODC jointly with the International Centre for Missing and Exploited Children (ICMEC).<sup>100</sup> Various criminal justice officials improved their skills and knowledge of strategies to successfully investigate and prosecute cases of child sexual exploitation, including OCSE.
45. Cambodia has also an online reporting mechanism, set up by the local NGO APLE, and associated with the INHOPE Foundation. The hotline in Cambodia receives online reports of illegal content, including child sexual abuse materials,<sup>101</sup> and APLE refers them to the Anti Cybercrime Department for investigation or to the hotline member of INHOPE for further action.<sup>102</sup>
46. Finally, there is a lack of understanding of sexual abuse of males overall and often, a lack of empathy for boy victims during the investigation stage, especially from authorities (police, medical personnel, courts, etc.). Cambodian society, like many, considers boys to be invulnerable and able to protect themselves, and it spreads the idea that, even if boys are abused, they do not require support.<sup>103</sup> In recent years, a few specialist NGOs supporting males have emerged, and they also provide training for social welfare practitioners and law enforcement.<sup>104</sup>
47. In 2015, the CRC Committee expressed its deep concerns regarding the low prosecution and conviction rates.<sup>105</sup> Efforts to prosecute and convict offenders may be hindered by the widespread practice of out-of-court settlements and high levels of corruption among judicial authorities.
48. The Cambodian Justice system is evolving but is not yet fully equipped to respond to the need of children who come in contact with the law, whether as victims of SEC or as witnesses. Access to justice for all is another target of the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development.<sup>106</sup> No independent mechanism to receive and address complaints from children concerning violations of their rights exists in Cambodia.<sup>107</sup> Current complaint mechanisms are not easily accessible at the community level and not available to children.<sup>108</sup> When they are accessible, child victims are often reluctant to file a complaint due to a lack of confidence in law enforcement and judicial authorities due to the possible criminalisation of victims or cut down sentences.<sup>109</sup> Only perpetrators are entitled to a lawyer through e.g. the BAR association's pro bono legal services, but the law does not provide the same right to victims.
49. The police are rarely proactive in investigating reports of sexual exploitation of children. There is a tendency to wait for a substantial amount of information before responding, thus undermining the importance of crime prevention. A study supported by UNICEF showed that only in very few cases children had been approached by the police to file charges. In only two cases (among 54 cases), the police, who were already investigating a case with multiple victims, took the initiative to get the children to file a complaint and testify against the offenders.<sup>110</sup>
50. There are no specific provisions for child protection and victim/witness assistance in the criminal justice process under Cambodian law. NGOs in Cambodia play a very significant role in getting some children to go to court. In the UNICEF study, the majority of children (65%) were living in an NGO shelter at the time of the court process and many families saw NGO support as vital.<sup>111</sup> In its concluding observations in 2015, the Committee on the Rights of the Child highlighted the absence of State-run rehabilitation and reintegration programmes in Cambodia. Moreover, the system also lacks a comprehensive Child Protection Law.<sup>112</sup>
51. Some initiatives and guidance exist. For example, the MoSAVY has established the Anti-Trafficking in persons and Reintegration Office (ATRO) under the supervision of the Department of Social Welfare, to accept and reintegrate victims of human trafficking from Thailand and Vietnam to return and live with their communities.<sup>113</sup> For the year 2014-2018, the Ministry has launched a strategic plan to promote the fight against human trafficking and assist

victims through rehabilitation and/or vocational training.<sup>114</sup> The Government also runs a 24-hour hotline platform to inform the public where children can receive assistance and be referred to support services.<sup>115</sup>

### **Recommendations for the GoC:**

- Coordinate the work of ISPs, government and the Internet hotline to ensure a good flow of case reports;
- Develop and implement a comprehensive, coordinated and effective system of data collection and case management to improve investigation and prosecution of SEC cases as well as dissemination of lessons learnt;
- Ensure that law enforcement agencies have the resources and skills to identify, investigate – undercover if necessary – and respond to SEC proactively and are able to use victim-centred and child friendly methods when dealing with child victims and witnesses;
- Ensure that child-friendly services are available and regulated by quality standards, put in place by competent and well-trained staff with adequate resources and easily accessible to all children in order to guarantee their physical and psychological recovery and reintegration into their communities;
- Invest in the development of analytical tools and new investigative techniques – such as undercover investigations – to enable law enforcement to identify perpetrators and rescue victims;
- Support boys and girls victims equally during the criminal justice process;
- Establish one legal mechanism for children to access justice without delay and provide free legal services for victims;
- Inform and educate child victims of SEC about available recovery and reintegration structures;
- Mobilise sufficient financial and human resources to develop emergency shelters for child victims which offer integrated services (psychological, legal, medical, etc.) and to establish rehabilitation and reintegration programmes;
- Abolish barriers for child victims of SEC to compensation by abolishing the requirement for victims to apply and identify the offender’s assets;
- Ensure that SEC victims are not treated as criminals, that the burden of proof falls on the authorities and not on the victim with the help of recordings of interviews of victims and training of law enforcement;
- Offer or subsidise tailored recovery and reintegration services to SEC victims;
- Effectively fight against impunity and corruption by fully enforcing existing laws and conducting rigorous investigations and prosecuting officials and teachers who commit SEC offences;
- Strengthen extra-territorial cooperation and practices with the various countries by improving timely information sharing and responses to mutual legal assistance requests;
- Create a legal condition or provision that makes deportation of convicted foreign child sex offenders mandatory, not based on judge’s discretion/opinion.
- To deny entry to any visitor for which immigration authorities have received a notification that the visitor might pose a danger to children.

- 
- <sup>1</sup>Human Rights Council (2014), “*Report of the Working Group on the Universal Periodic Review: Cambodia*”, A/HRC/26/16, accessed on 18 April 2018, <https://documents-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/G14/127/27/PDF/G1412727.pdf?OpenElement>.
- <sup>2</sup>Sustainable Development Goal Targets 5.2, 8.7, and 16.2.
- <sup>3</sup>ECPAT prefers the term ‘exploitation of children in prostitution’ instead of ‘child prostitution’ in line with the recently widely adopted Terminology Guidelines. ECPAT International (2016), “*Terminology Guidelines for the Protection of Children from Sexual Exploitation and Sexual Abuse, Adopted by the Interagency Working Group in Luxembourg, 28 January 2016*”, Bangkok: ECPAT, 29, accessed on 15 January 2018, <http://luxembourgguidelines.org/>.
- <sup>4</sup>ECPAT prefers the term ‘child sexual exploitation material’ or ‘child sexual abuse material’ over the often in legal context still used ‘child pornography’ in line with the recently widely adopted Terminology Guidelines. ECPAT International (2016), “*Terminology Guidelines for the Protection of Children from Sexual Exploitation and Sexual Abuse, adopted by the Interagency Working Group in Luxembourg, 28 January 2016*”, 39.
- <sup>5</sup>*Ibid.*, 54.
- <sup>6</sup>World Population Review, “Cambodia population 2017”, accessed 24 July 2017, <http://worldpopulationreview.com/countries/cambodia-population>, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>7</sup>The World Bank, “GDP per capita – Cambodia”, accessed 24 July 2017, <http://data.worldbank.org/indicator/NY.GDP.PCAP.CD>, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>8</sup>The World Bank, “The World Bank in Cambodia, overview”, accessed on 19 June 2018, <http://www.worldbank.org/en/country/cambodia/overview>.
- <sup>9</sup>United Nations Development Programme (2016), “Human Development Indicators – Cambodia”, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>10</sup>Government of Cambodia (2007), “Civil Code of Cambodia”, Article 17, accessed 24 July 2017, [http://www.ilo.org/dyn/natlex/natlex4.detail?p\\_lang=en&p\\_isn=93489&p\\_country=KHM&p\\_count=183](http://www.ilo.org/dyn/natlex/natlex4.detail?p_lang=en&p_isn=93489&p_country=KHM&p_count=183), as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>11</sup>UNICEF (2017), “The State of the World’s Children 2017”, 174, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>12</sup>UNICEF (2017), “The State of the World’s Children 2017”, 154, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>13</sup>UNICEF Cambodia, “UNICEF in Cambodia: 2016- 2018 Country programme communication package” accessed 24 July 2017, [https://www.unicef.org/cambodia/results\\_for\\_children\\_25260.html](https://www.unicef.org/cambodia/results_for_children_25260.html), as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>14</sup>Government of Cambodia (1997), “Labour Law”, Article 177, accessed 5 September 2017, <http://www.ilo.org/dyn/travail/docs/701/Labour%20Law.pdf>, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>15</sup>There is no precise national definition of light work in the Cambodian Law. Light work is therefore calculated on the basis of the definition of light work used in ILO/IPEC global estimates, i.e. the market work of children aged 12-14 that is non-hazardous and for less than 14 hours per week. See. International Labour Organisation (2008), “Defining child labour: A review of the definitions of child labour in policy research”, 20, accessed 5 September 2017, [http://ilo.org/ipecc/Informationresources/WCMS\\_IPEC\\_PUB\\_11247/lang-en/index.htm](http://ilo.org/ipecc/Informationresources/WCMS_IPEC_PUB_11247/lang-en/index.htm), as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>16</sup>*Ibid.*, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>17</sup>Government of Cambodia (2007), “Civil Code of Cambodia”, Article 948, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>18</sup>UNICEF (2017), “The State of the World’s Children 2017”, 182, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>19</sup>UNICEF, “Cambodia Child Protection”, 2, accessed 7 August 2017, [https://www.unicef.org/cambodia/2.Child\\_Protection.pdf](https://www.unicef.org/cambodia/2.Child_Protection.pdf), as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>20</sup>UNICEF, “UNICEF in Cambodia 2016- 2018 country programme communication package”, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>21</sup>UNICEF “Child Protection – UNICEF 2016-2018 Country Programme”, accessed 7 August 2017, [https://www.unicef.org/cambodia/Country\\_kit\\_Child\\_Protection\\_Final\\_A4.pdf](https://www.unicef.org/cambodia/Country_kit_Child_Protection_Final_A4.pdf), as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>22</sup>Abigail Haworth (2014), “Virginity for sale: inside Cambodia’s shocking trade”, *The Guardian*, accessed 14 August 2017, <https://www.theguardian.com/society/2014/jul/06/virginity-for-sale-cambodia-sex-trade>, as referenced in

- ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>23</sup>Ibid., as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>24</sup>APLE (2014), “Investigating Travelling Child Sex Offender- An Analysis of the Trends and Challenges in the field of CSE in Cambodia”, 7, accessed 2nd August 2017.,<http://aplecambodia.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/03/Analytical-Report-on-Investigating-Traveling-Child-Sex-Offenders-Web-Version.pdf>, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>25</sup>Jarret Davis & Glenn Miles (2014), “I want to be brave : A baseline study on the vulnerabilities of street-working boys to sexual exploitation in Sihanoukville, Cambodia”, Phnom Penh: LOVE146, 10, accessed 7 December 2017, <http://digitalcommons.unl.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?>, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>26</sup>ECPAT, “The Commercial Sexual Exploitation of Children in East and South-East Asia”, 15, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>27</sup>Catrin Rosquist, “No Child’s Play: Migration, Child Labour and Sexual Exploitation in Thailand and Cambodia”, *Tourism Watch*, accessed 9 August 2017, <https://www.tourism-watch.de/en/content/no-childs-play-migration-child-labour-and-sexual-exploitation-thailand-and-cambodia>, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>28</sup>Committee on the Rights of the Child (2011), “Concluding observations: Cambodia”, para.79, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>29</sup>UNODC (2011), “Victim Identification Procedures in Cambodia - A Brief Study of Human Trafficking Victim Identification in the Cambodia Context”, 26, accessed 9 August 2017, [https://www.unodc.org/documents/southeastasiaandpacific/Publications/2013/NRM/FINAL\\_Draft\\_UNODC\\_report\\_Cambodia\\_NRM.pdf](https://www.unodc.org/documents/southeastasiaandpacific/Publications/2013/NRM/FINAL_Draft_UNODC_report_Cambodia_NRM.pdf), as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>30</sup>Internet World Stats (as of 31st March 2017): “Asia internet use, population data and facebook statistics”, accessed 21<sup>st</sup> August 2017, <http://www.internetworldstats.com/stats3.htm#asia>, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>31</sup>UNICEF (2016), “Child protection in the digital age- National responses to online child sexual abuse and exploitation in ASEAN Member States”, 37, accessed 14 August 2017, [https://www.unicef.org/eapro/Child\\_Protection\\_in\\_the\\_Digital\\_Age.pdf](https://www.unicef.org/eapro/Child_Protection_in_the_Digital_Age.pdf), as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>32</sup>UNICEF (2013), “Findings from Cambodia’s Violence Against Children Survey 2013”, accessed 8 August 2017, [https://www.unicef.org/cambodia/UNICEF\\_VAC\\_Full\\_Report\\_English.pdf](https://www.unicef.org/cambodia/UNICEF_VAC_Full_Report_English.pdf), as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>33</sup>APLE Cambodia comments.
- <sup>34</sup>APLE Cambodia (2014), “Investigating Travelling Child Sex Offender”, 25-27, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>35</sup>A special economic zone (SEZ) is a defined area within a country that is subject to different laws and regulations from those pertaining to other areas of the country. These comprehensive industrial areas provide preferential incentives to investors and offer government import-export administrative support to facilitate trade. Their creation entails significant infrastructure development, and they are designed to attract foreign investment, enhance global competitiveness and promote economic development, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>36</sup>Hawke, Angela and Raphael, Alison (2016), “Offenders on the Move: Global Study on Sexual Exploitation of Children in Travel and Tourism” Bangkok: ECPAT International, 14, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>37</sup>Chea Vannak (2017), “More than 2 million Chinese tourists expected by 2020”, *Khmer Times*, accessed 12 December 2017, <http://www.khmertimeskh.com/5088631/2-million-chinese-tourists-expected-2020/>, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>38</sup>Hawke, Angela and Raphael, Alison (2016), “Offenders on the Move: Global Study on Sexual Exploitation of Children in Travel and Tourism” Bangkok: ECPAT International, 40, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>39</sup>UNICEF Australia (2014), “UNICEF’s top four travel tips to avoid orphanage tourism”, 11 August 2014, Sydney: UNICEF Australia, accessed 22 August 2017, <https://www.unicef.org.au/blog/news-and-insights/august-2014/travel-tips-avoid-orphanage-tourism>, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>40</sup>UNICEF, “The State of the World’s Children 2017”, 183, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>41</sup>Ashley D. Jordana, “Situational Analysis on Child, Early and Forced Marriage in Vietnam, Laos, Myanmar and Cambodia”, *World Vision*, 32, accessed 5 September 2017, [http://www.wvi.org/sites/default/files/report\\_SituationalanalysisCEFMVietnamLaosMyanmarandCambodia-](http://www.wvi.org/sites/default/files/report_SituationalanalysisCEFMVietnamLaosMyanmarandCambodia-)

- FINAL.docx-2.pdf, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>42</sup>Kingdom of Cambodia, The National Committee for Counter Trafficking in Persons (2015), “Guidelines on forms and procedures for identification of victims of human trafficking for appropriate service provision”, accessed on 19 June 2018, [http://un-act.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/08/ID\\_Guidelines\\_Cambodia.pdf](http://un-act.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/08/ID_Guidelines_Cambodia.pdf).
- <sup>43</sup>USAID and WinRock International, Robin Mauney, Nga Prom and Sophan Ngon (2017), 'National Plan of Action 2014-2018 National Committee for Counter Trafficking in Persons – Mid-Term Review Report', 3, accessed 20 April 2018, <https://ctipcambodia.files.wordpress.com/2017/08/03-aug-17-ncct-mid-term-review.pdf>.
- <sup>44</sup>Human Rights Council (2014), “*Report of the Working Group on the Universal Periodic Review: Cambodia*”, A/HRC/26/16, para 118.67 and 118.71, accessed on 18 April 2018, <https://documents-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/G14/127/27/PDF/G1412727.pdf?OpenElement>.
- <sup>45</sup>International Labour Organisation (2008), “Cambodia: National Plan of Action on the Elimination of the Worst Forms of Child Labour (NPA-WFCL) 2008-2012”, accessed 10 February 2018, [http://www.ilo.org/dyn/natlex/natlex4.detail?p\\_lang=en&p\\_isn=93428&p\\_classification=04](http://www.ilo.org/dyn/natlex/natlex4.detail?p_lang=en&p_isn=93428&p_classification=04), as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>46</sup>Chan Kanha and Ream Rin (2017), “Girls not brides: ending child marriage in Cambodia”, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>47</sup>Cambodia National Council for Children, “Meeting to disseminate the National Action Plan on Child Development 2016-2018 and the establishment of Child Working Groups at the Ministry of Interior”, accessed 21 December 2017, <http://www.cncc.gov.kh/news-article-3-33>, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>48</sup>USAID and WinRock International, Robin Mauney, Nga Prom and Sophan Ngon (2017), 'National Plan of Action 2014-2018 National Committee for Counter Trafficking in Persons – Mid-Term Review Report', 3, accessed 24 April 2018, <https://ctipcambodia.files.wordpress.com/2017/08/03-aug-17-ncct-mid-term-review.pdf>.
- <sup>49</sup>Channel NewsAsia, Pichayada Promchertchoo (2017), “Paedophiles shift target to Cambodia's rural villages, schools”, accessed on 19 June 2018, <https://www.channelnewsasia.com/news/asia/paedophiles-shift-target-to-cambodia-s-rural-villages-schools-8766304>.
- <sup>50</sup>World Vision (2015), “Child Protection Policy Brief 2015”, 1-2, accessed 16 August 2017, [http://ticambodia.org/library/wp-content/files\\_mf/1449843471WorldVisionCambodiaChildProtectionPolicyBrief20151.pdf](http://ticambodia.org/library/wp-content/files_mf/1449843471WorldVisionCambodiaChildProtectionPolicyBrief20151.pdf), as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>51</sup>Committee on the Rights of the Child (2015), “Concluding Observations on the Report Submitted by Cambodia”, para.10, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>52</sup>World Vision, “Child Protection Policy Brief 2015”, 2, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>53</sup>Kingdom of Cambodia, (1996), Law on the Establishment of the Ministry of Tourism, promulgated by Royal Decree No: NS/ RKM/0196/15, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>54</sup>Committee on the Rights of the Child (2015), “List of issues in relation to the report submitted by Cambodia under article 12, paragraph 1, of the Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Rights of the Child on the sale of children, child prostitution and child pornography: replies of Cambodia to the list of issues”, UN Doc. CRC/C/OPSC/KHM/Q/1/Add.1, 6 January 2015, para. 29., as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>55</sup>*Ibid.*, 38, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>56</sup>Winrock, “Counter Trafficking in Persons Program Brochure”, accessed 17 August 2017, <https://www.winrock.org/document/2277/>, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>57</sup>World Vision, “Child Protection Policy Brief 2015”, 1, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>58</sup>Government of Cambodia (2008), “Law on Suppression of Human Trafficking and Sexual Exploitation”, Royal Kram NS/RKM/0208/005, Chapter IV, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>59</sup>Cambodia, Law on Suppression of Human Trafficking and Sexual Exploitation, Article 23, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>60</sup>UNODC (2014), “Child Sexual Exploitation in Travel and Tourism: An Analysis of Domestic Legal Frameworks”, 19, accessed 8 August 2017, [https://www.unodc.org/documents/southeastasiaandpacific/Publications/2015/childhood/CAM\\_Legal\\_Report\\_2014.pdf](https://www.unodc.org/documents/southeastasiaandpacific/Publications/2015/childhood/CAM_Legal_Report_2014.pdf), as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>61</sup>Cambodia, Law on Suppression of Human Trafficking and Sexual Exploitation, Article 24, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.

- 
- <sup>62</sup>Human Rights Council (2014), “*Report of the Working Group on the Universal Periodic Review: Cambodia*”, A/HRC/26/16, para 118.26 and 118.72, accessed on 18 April 2018, <https://documents-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/G14/127/27/PDF/G1412727.pdf?OpenElement>.
- <sup>63</sup>Human Rights Council (2014), “*Report of the Working Group on the Universal Periodic Review: Cambodia*”, A/HRC/26/16, para 118.76, 118.77 and 118.78, accessed on 18 April 2018, <https://documents-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/G14/127/27/PDF/G1412727.pdf?OpenElement>.
- <sup>64</sup>ECPAT, “The Commercial Sexual Exploitation of Children in East and South-East Asia”, 56, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>65</sup>Law on Suppression of Human Trafficking and Sexual Exploitation, Article 13, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>66</sup>Committee on the Rights of the Child (2015), “Concluding Observations on the Report Submitted by Cambodia”, para. 20 (a), as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>67</sup>Cambodia, Law on Suppression of Human Trafficking and Sexual Exploitation, Article 40, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>68</sup>Kingdom of Cambodia, Ministry of Justice (2008), “Explanatory notes for the law on suppression of Human Trafficking and Sexual Exploitation”, accessed 21 December 2017, [https://www.unicef.org/cambodia/Explanatory\\_Note\\_English\\_Final\\_2.pdf](https://www.unicef.org/cambodia/Explanatory_Note_English_Final_2.pdf), as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>69</sup>ECPAT International, in collaboration with ECPAT Cambodia, “Universal Periodic Review Cambodia”, UPR submission prepared for the 18th Session of the UPR in January 2014, 4, accessed 10 August 2017, <https://www.upr-info.org/en/review/Cambodia/Session-18---January-2014/Civil-society-and-other-submissions>, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>70</sup>ECPAT, “The Commercial Sexual Exploitation of Children in East and South-East Asia”, 55, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>71</sup>Law on Suppression of Human Trafficking and Sexual Exploitation, Article 41, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>72</sup>UNODC, Child Sexual Exploitation in Travel and Tourism: An Analysis of Domestic Legal Frameworks, 21, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>73</sup>Committee on the Rights of the Child (2015), “Concluding Observations on the Report Submitted by Cambodia under article 12, paragraph 1, of the Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Rights of the Child on the sale of children, child prostitution and child pornography”, UN Doc. CRC/C/OPSC/KHM/CO/1, 3 August 2015, para. 25(b), accessed 24 July 2017, [http://tbinternet.ohchr.org/\\_layouts/treatybodyexternal/Download.aspx?symbolno=CRC%2fC%2fOPSC%2fKHM%2fCO%2f1&lang=fr](http://tbinternet.ohchr.org/_layouts/treatybodyexternal/Download.aspx?symbolno=CRC%2fC%2fOPSC%2fKHM%2fCO%2f1&lang=fr), as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>74</sup>Kingdom of Cambodia, Cybercrime Law Formulation Working Group of Council of Ministers, “Cybercrime Law – Draft V.1” (Unofficial translation), accessed 14 August 2017, [https://www.article19.org/data/files/medialibrary/37516/Draft-Law-On-CyberCrime\\_Englishv1.pdf](https://www.article19.org/data/files/medialibrary/37516/Draft-Law-On-CyberCrime_Englishv1.pdf).
- <sup>75</sup>UNICEF (2016), “Child protection in the digital age”, 27, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>76</sup>UNODC (2014), “Child Sexual Exploitation in Travel and Tourism: An Analysis of Domestic Legal Frameworks”, 21, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>77</sup>Kingdom of Cambodia (2009), Law on Tourism, Articles 50 and 68, accessed 15 August 2017, <http://www.tourismcambodia.org/camtourismlaw/>, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>78</sup>Kingdom of Cambodia, “Law on Tourism”, Article 56, 57, accessed 21 February 2018 <http://www.tourismcambodia.org/camtourismlaw/index.php>, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>79</sup>Kingdom of Cambodia, Civil Code, article 948, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>80</sup>Girls not Brides (n.d.), “Cambodia”, accessed 24 April 2018, <https://www.girlsnotbrides.org/child-marriage/cambodia/>.
- <sup>81</sup>Committee on the Rights of the Child, “Reports of States parties due in 2004, Cambodia”, 2015, para.34, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>82</sup>*Ibid.* para. 39(b)(d), as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.

- 
- <sup>83</sup>Committee on the Rights of the Child (2015) “Concluding Observations on the Report Submitted by Cambodia”, para. 14, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>84</sup>Information provided by APLE Cambodia, an ECPAT’s partner in the country, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>85</sup>The organisation ECPAT Cambodia closed in June 2016. Currently, ECPAT International is on the process of identifying new coalition members to achieve the goal of ending sexual exploitation of children in the country, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>86</sup>Committee on the Rights of the Child, “Reports of States parties due in 2004, Cambodia”, 2015, para. 54(c), as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>87</sup>Committee on the Rights of the Child (2015) “Concluding Observations on the Report Submitted by Cambodia”, para. 16(a), as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>88</sup>ECPAT International, in collaboration with ECPAT Cambodia, “Universal Periodic Review Cambodia”, 6, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>89</sup>Ibid., as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>90</sup>Committee on the Rights of the Child, (2015), “Reports of States parties due in 2004, Cambodia”, para. 31A, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>91</sup>Plan International, “Child Protection in Cambodia”, accessed 7 December 2017, <https://plan-international.org/cambodia/child-protection#>, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>92</sup>M’Lop Tapang, “Beach Kids Network” accessed 21 February 2018, <http://mloptapang.org/projects/beach-kids-network/>, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>93</sup>Clare Feinstein and Claire O’Kane (2009), “Children’s and Adolescents’ Participation and Protection from Sexual Abuse and Exploitation”, UNICEF Innocenti Research center, accessed 22 August 2017, [https://www.unicef-irc.org/publications/pdf/iwp\\_2009\\_09.pdf](https://www.unicef-irc.org/publications/pdf/iwp_2009_09.pdf), as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>94</sup>Human Rights Council (2014), “*Report of the Working Group on the Universal Periodic Review: Cambodia*”, A/HRC/26/16, para 118.66 accessed on 18 April 2018, <https://documents-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/G14/127/27/PDF/G1412727.pdf?OpenElement>.
- <sup>95</sup>Committee on the Rights of the Child (2015) “Concluding Observations on the Report Submitted by Cambodia”, para. 6, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>96</sup>APLE (2014), “Investigating Travelling Child Sex Offenders”, 12, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>97</sup>Ibid., as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>98</sup>ECPAT International in collaboration with ECPAT Cambodia, “Universal Periodic Review Cambodia”, 7, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>99</sup>APLE, “Our Action: Training”, accessed 22 August 2017, <http://aplecambodia.org/training/>, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>100</sup>UNODC (2016), “Joint action to upgrade criminal justice protections for children in Southeast Asia”, accessed 22 August 2017, <https://www.unodc.org/southeastasiaandpacific/en/cambodia/2017/03/cybercrime-combat-online-sexual-exploitation/story.html>, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>101</sup>UNICEF (2016), “Child protection in the digital age”, 25, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>102</sup>Information provided by APLE Cambodia, an ECPAT’s partner in the country, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>103</sup>Martina Tomassini (2014), “What about boys? Debunking myths about sexual violence against children in Cambodia”, UNICEF Cambodia, accessed 6 September 2017, <http://unicefcambodia.blogspot.com/2014/10/what-about-boys-debunking-myths-about.html>, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>104</sup>First step Cambodia, “Who we are”, accessed 13 February 2018, <http://www.first-step-cambodia.org/>, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>105</sup>Committee on the Rights of the Child (2015) “Concluding Observations on the Report Submitted by Cambodia”, para. 22, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.

- 
- <sup>106</sup>Sustainable Development Knowledge Platform, Target 16.3: “Promote the rule of law at the national and international levels and ensure equal access to justice for all”, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>107</sup>NGO Coalition on CRC (2014), “UPS Submission on Child Rights in Cambodia”, para.28, accessed 21 February 2018, [https://www.upr-info.org/sites/default/files/document/cambodia/session\\_18\\_-\\_january\\_2014/js13\\_upr18\\_khm\\_e\\_main.pdf](https://www.upr-info.org/sites/default/files/document/cambodia/session_18_-_january_2014/js13_upr18_khm_e_main.pdf), as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>108</sup>Committee on the Rights of the Child (2015) “Concluding Observations on the Report Submitted by Cambodia”, para. 26(b), as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>109</sup>Dr. J.K. Reimer (2015), “A System Just for Children: Voices of child victims and witnesses about their experiences in the Cambodian Criminal Justice System”, UNICEF, 45, accessed 22 August 2017, [https://www.unicef.org/cambodia/A-System-Just-for-Children\\_FINAL\\_Jan-2015.pdf](https://www.unicef.org/cambodia/A-System-Just-for-Children_FINAL_Jan-2015.pdf), as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>110</sup>Dr. J.K. Reimer (2015), “A System Just for Children”, UNICEF, 54, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>111</sup>Dr. J.K. Reimer (2015), “A System Just for Children”, UNICEF, 16, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>112</sup>Committee on the Rights of the Child (2015) “Concluding Observations on the Report Submitted by Cambodia”, para. 30, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>113</sup>World Vision and UNIAP, “National Practitioner Forum on Reintegration of Victims of Human Trafficking”, 8, accessed 22 August 2017, <http://un-act.org/publication/view/cambodia-practitioner-forum-reintegration-victims-human-trafficking/>, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>114</sup>Ministry of Social Affairs, Veteran and Youth Rehabilitation, “MoSVY Stategic Plan 2014-2018”, accessed 22 August 2017, <http://www.mosvy.gov.kh/public/admin/public/upload/files/News%202014/SP%202014-2018/MoSVY-Strategic%20Plan%202014-2018-English%20Version.pdf>, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.
- <sup>115</sup>ECPAT, “The Commercial Sexual Exploitation of Children in East and South-East Asia”, 62, as referenced in ECPAT International (2018), “Cambodia, ECPAT Country Overview: A report on the scale, scope and context of the sexual exploitation of children”.